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Queens Road, 
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London  
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 18 June 2024 
 
Dear Mr Irvine, 
 
Thank you for your Regulation 28 report to prevent future deaths dated 5 October 2023 
about the death of Ms. Iris Elaine Fordham. I am replying as Minister with responsibility 
for dementia. 
 
Firstly, I would like to say how saddened I was to read of the circumstances of Ms. 
Fordham’s death and I offer my sincere condolences to their family and loved ones. 
Please accept my sincere apologies for the significant delay in responding to this 
matter. 
 
The report raises concerns that the hospital that admitted Ms Fordham failed to follow 
standard practices for a patient with dementia and at risk of falls.  
 
In preparing this response, Departmental officials have made enquiries with NHS 
England and the Care Quality Commission. 
 
The Barts Health NHS Foundation Trust have confirmed that a Falls Risk Assessment 
was completed for Ms. Fordham but that this was missed by the investigator 
conducting the Serious Incident Review. However, an Enhanced Care Assessment 
and Care Plan, required for a patients with dementia and at risk of falls, was not 
completed for Ms. Fordham. 
 
The Trust have agreed to implement the following actions to ensure robust 
implementation of standard practices for patients with dementia and/or at risk of falls 
and to improve incident investigation and divisional governance:  

a) all patients at risk of falls should have an up-to-date Enhanced Care 
Assessment which should be discussed at the multi-disciplinary meetings and 
of which the nurse in charge should be aware; 

b) the risk of fall ID band should be used for any patients with a history of falls or 
deemed to be at risk of a new fall; 



c) all permanent members of staff to complete the 4 Harms and Slips, Trips and 
Falls Statutory and Mandatory Training; 

d) a Falls Risk Assessment and Care Plan and an Enhanced Care Assessment 
should be completed on all patients admitted with confusion or dementia, and 
those over the age of 65 within 6 hours of admission to ward or clinical area; 

e) education regarding the Falls Policy and Action Plan are currently being 
revisited with staff in ringfenced team time; 

f) a training plan for Falls Risk Assessment on the Computerised Records System 
(CRS) is to be rolled out and will be audited once the training plan has been 
completed; 

g) the information shared at multidisciplinary team meetings should include details 
of how and why the patient presented as well as the outcomes of Falls Risk 
Assessment and Enhanced Care Assessment to ensure that appropriate 
decisions about care are made; 

h) staff involved in Ms. Fordham’s care should be given feedback, so that they can 
reflect and improve the care that they provide their patients; 

i) the Trust will explore having the full Falls Risk Assessment mandated on the 
Computerised Record System; and 

j) findings and learnings from the review will be shared in Trust Mortalist and 
Morbidity meetings. 

 
Further, the Trust is conducting a diagnostic assessment on essentials of care and 
associated patient risk assessments (including falls). The Care Quality Commission 
continues to have regular engagement with the Trust as part of their usual mornitoring 
powers. This includes continued monitoring of the agreed actions the Trust provided 
the CQC with regarding improving their serious incident investigation and divisional 
governances.  
 
You may wish to refer to the Trust for an update on the status of the above listed 
actions.  
 
In the community, as per the Care Act 2014 (legislation.gov.uk), where it appears that 
an adult may have needs for care and support, the local authority is required to carry 
out a needs assessment. To support local authorities in improving the care provision 
for patients discharged from hospital, £600m has been made available through  the 
Discharge Fund for 2023/24. Further guidance on support and services available 
following a dementia diagnosis can be found on NHS.uk. 
 
I hope this response is helpful. Thank you for bringing these concerns to my attention. 
 
Yours sincerely,  
 
  
 
 
  

  
HELEN WHATELY  

 

https://eur03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.legislation.gov.uk%2Fukpga%2F2014%2F23%2Fsection%2F9%2Fenacted&data=05%7C01%7Ccoronersreports%40dhsc.gov.uk%7C220b2773548c4e96aa1b08dbdad5c743%7C61278c3091a84c318c1fef4de8973a1c%7C1%7C0%7C638344383935687721%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=u8OGt8K2nMF4XPWE4FqVfL2kxDat2Kjkl0WGaoh0ZAs%3D&reserved=0
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/adult-social-care-discharge-fund
https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/dementia/living-with-dementia/staying-independent/



